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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE TOWN OF PELHAM PUBLIC LIBRARY 

530 Colonial Avenue

Pelham, NY  10803 

March 7, 2012

7:30 p.m. 

------------------------------------------------

Board Members Present:

John Lent, Jack Kaufmann, Steve Swanson, Anne Calder, Jenny Del Re, Paul Osmolskis and Margaret Young.

Also Present: Library Director Patricia Perito and Town Liaison Dan McLaughlin.

Not present: Jane Azia, Theresa Brasile, Peter Monaco and Everett Potter.
Minutes

The minutes of the February 8, 2012, meeting were approved. 

Financial Reports

Library director Tricia Perito noted on the financial reports that the library has paid the first quarter of the WLS technology bill. The library will be paying for the installation of the new main reading room lights but will hold back $1,000 until the old lights are taken down. 

The board approved the February financial reports.

Buildings and Grounds Committee Report

Several board members stepped into the reading room for a quick look at the new fixtures, which use metal-halide lights that will result in brighter light and an estimated 47 percent energy savings, according to board member Paul Osmolskis.

The roof project is on hold until the state makes a decision about the library’s grant application. Tricia said we would probably hear about it in May.

There was a brief discussion of persistent problems with the bollards that provide lighting on the library grounds. Paul said he would consider possible solutions.

Collections & Services Committee

Tricia reported that the e-readers have arrived at WLS and she hopes to be able to launch the pilot e-reader program by the first of April, if not sooner.

Steve Swanson said he would devote the next Bookmarks column in the Pelham Weekly to the pilot program. The library will also issue a press release to announce the program.

On a related communications matter, Steve added that the communications committee would meet to plan the launch of an e-mail newsletter.

There was brief discussion about the time needed to produce a newsletter, with the idea that the staff could compile the newsletter.

Policy Committee

Following up on discussion at last month’s meeting about the Town’s questions about the title to the library building, Jack Kaufmann said he had been in touch with a number of people involved in the creation of the library, including Kim Blanchard, Lori Gorman and Chris Emerson, and there was no question in their minds that the library was intended to be designed and built by the Friends of the Pelham Public Library and gifted to the Town.

The title is held by the corporation of the Town of Pelham Public Library, but Jack said it is a corporation in name only. As a point of reference, about two-thirds of Westchester libraries are owned by a town or municipality and about one-third by the library boards.

Jack said that Kim’s recollection was that the Town preferred for the library board to hold the title because the Town was concerned it might have liability for the library if it held the title.

As part of the research into the issue, Jenny Del Re and Tricia found a 1989 Town resolution stating than an annual budget would be established for the operation of the library when it was established, which seemed to envision that the title of the library building would, or could, be transferred to another entity other than the Town.

The library, however, is controlled by the Town, Jack said. It has no separate taxing authority. It might be simplest for the library to simply give the title to the town, if the town prefers. In any event, he added, the library is the Town library, and as such it is the Town’s responsibility.

Town liaison Dan McLaughlin said the Town would like to have a meeting of select members of both boards to discuss the issue and other issues involving the town/library relationship. The Town board is examining existing relationships with all Town entities, he added, not just the library, to see if, for instance, multiple contracts for certain services, such as lawn care, could be combined for a lower price.

Anne Calder said she didn’t think anyone on the library board would not want to consolidate contracts if it would save the Town money.

John Lent said he would send Dan a proposed agenda for a meeting as a starting point.

Program & Outreach Committee
Regarding another Town/Library question from last month’s meeting, Margaret Young said she had spoken with Fred Fiorito at the Town’s Recreation Department about programming. There are no areas of conflict other than story hour. Fiorito thought the Library had added a story hour last year that conflicted with a Recreation Department story hour. In fact, the added Library story hour is on Wednesdays, and the Recreation Department program is on Tuesdays. The Recreation Department may combine its existing two story hours into one or even cancel the program.

Margaret said she had spoken to Ellen Bruzelius at the Bartow-Pell Mansion Museum to learn more about their Local Author Spotlight series. She said the mansion has an attendance of 30 to 60 people per evening, they do not pay the authors and they e-mail a flyer about the event to all members.

Also, Margaret said she, Tricia and John had discussed the annual Nicholson Poetry Prize. Submissions were somewhat lower this year, but the decision was made to go ahead with the contest. They discussed possible changes to be made for next year; one possibility would be to see if the competition could be broadened beyond political poetry, at least for the children’s categories.

In addition, she reported on her presentation about programming possibilities at the most recent Friends meeting, including an author series or a revived Pelham Reads, a community reading project.

Finally, she said story-time today had 65 attendees, which is too many for the experience to be meaningful. Further consideration is warranted of measures to address this situation, such as possibly limiting attendance.

Director’s Report
The board considered the 2011 annual report, which Tricia submitted for approval.

Attendance was down slightly, but that was perhaps due to the fact that the door-counter was not working for a period of time. Children’s circulation increased from 33,553 in 2010 to 42,151 in 2011. Among additions to holdings, electronic items increased dramatically, from 822 to 5,907.

Internet sessions increased, probably due in part to two new Internet-connected computers installed last year at Town expense.

The annual report was approved for submission to the state.

Tricia presented the Westchester Free Direct Access Plan for consideration. This plan is required by the state to demonstrate that everyone who lives in Westchester County has access to library services. There were minimal changes to the last edition of the plan, Tricia said.

The board voted to approve the plan.

The question of installing digital signage in the library came up, but the board was of the opinion that further study has to be done on the pros and cons of this.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

Next meeting: The next regular meeting of the Town of Pelham Public Library Board of Trustees will be April 4, 2012, at 7:30 p.m.
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